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03 January 2007

Dear Ms Bassett

Re-consultation: Affordable Housing Policy & Procedure Supplementary Planning Document (SPD)

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the above document. HBF has a number of comments to make in response to the SPD; these are set out below in the order in which they arise in the document. They remain relatively unchanged in relation to our previous representation on this document dated 22 November 2006. We request that this representation is accepted in replacement of our previous representation, which we would like to withdraw. I trust you find these comments helpful and I look forward to being kept informed of future stages of both this document and other components of your LDF. I would also welcome receipt of a copy of the council’s response to these comments in due course.

Yours sincerely
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Bartholomew Wren
Regional Planner (Southern Region)

Provision Through a Partner RSL

Paragraph 5.3

The HBF request that the Council do not attempt to prescribe, which RSL partner’s developers have to work with. It is acceptable for the Council to have a preferred list of RSL partners, however developers should be allowed to come forward with their own RSL partnerships if they wish. Particularly in view of future funding arrangements for the provision of affordable housing. The HBF would like this requirement acknowledged in the wording of the paragraph. Paragraph 48 of Delivering Affordable Housing 2006, which accompanies PPS3, states that;

“The Government does not want local authorities to adopt restrictive practices which could preclude innovation and competition between potential affordable housing providers. The best use of resources is to engage with the most effective and best value provider, whether that is a RSL or unregistered body, as long as good management and ownership are ensured”. 

Paragraph 49 continues “Local Authorities should not prescribe affordable housing providers in planning conditions, obligations or local development documents”.  

Site Size Thresholds

Paragraph 6.1 

The HBF consider that the wording of part of this paragraph is vague, and as such lacks the certainty, which is essential for any planning policy or supporting text if the policies are to be robustly delivered. 

“Many smaller sites, particularly those close to town, district or local centers or close to good public transport routes will also be capable of accommodating 15 dwellings” (paragraph 6.1).

The HBF believe that the inference of this statement although supported by policy 74.H will potentially have several negative outcomes. Firstly the assertion that smaller more urban sites can accommodate 15 dwellings or more based on the Councils opinion alone. This may not be acceptable in many cases, and could only result in the development of high-density schemes comprised of small units. This will especially be the case if developers have to increase the number of units on-site to achieve the development values required to deliver the affordable housing element. The HBF consider that if pursued, smaller sites will need affordable housing subsidy to make them viable.

The HBF consider that a Council cannot decline planning permission if a scheme comes forward for less than 15 units and is within the density ranges set out in PPS3. In the circumstances the Council should not ask for the scheme to be revised so that it complies with the 15 dwelling threshold. The Council have to remain mindful of finding the right balance between making the best use of a site and creating attractive and well designed developments which add to the townscape. Rather than cramming in development at all costs purely to secure the maximum amount of affordable housing. 

It is the case that the requirement for affordable housing to be delivered on smaller urban sites without the prescription of the affordable unit sizes required, will result in the delivery of affordable units which may not meet local needs, primarily those of families. This is currently a widespread problem, and Councils need to work with RSLs and developers to ensure that delivering the right types of housing takes precedence before delivering arbitrary target numbers of units. Families for example will not live in flatted or high-density developments out of choice, and delivering affordable housing in the manner intended here could have negative social outcomes. Importantly the achievement of mixed and balance communities. High percentages of affordable housing on small sites will create skewed communities that lack a good mix of tenures within the site to achieve stability in the residential populations of these developments, especially if high proportions of rented units are required.

The issue of delivering affordable housing on smaller sites raises the issue of proportionality. Currently the SPD does not consider this issue, and the proportions of affordable housing, which will be sought on sites of less than 15 dwellings. The HBF recommend a sliding scale approach in relation to site size, be adopted to make affordable housing allocations viable in proportion to the whole of the development. However this really should be included within the Local Plan policy. It will not be possible to require 35 percent affordable on smaller sites, in most cases landowners will not tolerate the reduction on land value that this obligation would have. Where there are high levels of affordable housing need the HBF suggest that the Council should allocate more land for development thus increasing the amount of affordable housing delivered. The HBF would like to remind the Council that there is only so much that developers can provide on smaller sites before schemes become unviable and sites will not come forward for development.   

The HBF note paragraph 5.1 and trust that this be a guiding principle, which allows policy 74.H to be applied flexibly on smaller sites and in negotiation with developers.  

Housing Mix and Tenure 
Paragraph 6.5

The HBF acknowledge that this paragraph is linked to local plan policy as well as the ‘Housing Mix’ SPD. However it still remains that the HBF object to the prescription of dwelling mix upon private housing. This can limit the extent to which developers are able to respond to local market circumstances. Especially if the requirements are not kept up to date and are informed by current revisions to the Council’s housing market assessment. This is especially unfair when there appears to be a less rigid prescription for the size and type of affordable units. PPS3 states in paragraph 2.9 that local development documents and local authorities should specify the size and type of affordable housing. This should ensure that appropriately sized affordable units are delivered, however there is nothing in PPS3 to support the prescription of market housing 

The HBF suggest that this policy requirement is applied flexibly as its aims are broad and that the size and mix of market if not the affordable component of development are negotiated on as site-by-site basis with developers. The wording of this paragraph should be revised to reflect this requirement.   

Housing Corporation Requirements

Paragraph 6.11 

The HBF note the assertion that in some circumstances new build affordable housing will have to meet higher EcoHomes standards than those required by the Housing Corporation. The HBF consider that the Housing Corporation has the prerogative to improve the standard it requires within affordable housing developments. However we consider that Councils should not be able to dictate this requirement, as it is a matter for the progressive upgrading of building regulations in all other cases. The HBF would like the paragraph reworded to reflect this requirement. 

Off-Site Contributions

Paragraph 6.23
The HBF note that the paragraph requires in the case of off-site affordable housing contributions, that “the affordable homes should be provided at the same time as the facilitating development and prior to its effective completion”. The HBF request that this paragraph is reworded to say that the delivery of the affordable component should be determined in consultation with developers, stating a preference for delivery in tandem with the private housing.  The HBF would like to remind the Council that flexibility here would allow developers to cross-subsidize the affordable element of a scheme.

Paragraph 6.26
The HBF request that the paragraph state that where commuted payments in-lieu of on-site provision have been agreed, that the SPD makes the following conditions:

· That all payments for affordable housing are ‘ring fenced’ so that they cannot be spent on other Council services. 

· That the Council should commit to delivery within a short and specific timeframe. 

· That in circumstances where contributions have not been spent in part or full after (x) number of years that contributions will be returned to the developer with interest.  

